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   CAR Review  
  

 

  

  

  From Our Director: 

 Well, it seems like the light at the end of the tunnel.   

Covid restrictions lifting, ever so slightly, vaccines given and the 
sights and smells of Spring are making my mood lift and the 
contemplation of in-person garden club meetings, tours and flower 
shows: things are getting back to a new normal.  We have been so 
grateful to have Zoom these many months, to keep us connected 
and sane.  Plus, I feel certain, Zoom will be a part of our lives into 
the future with hybrid events---in person and virtual combinations.  
We have grown in many new ways over the past year and I am so 
proud of all of you for staying connected and continuing to grow 
during this pandemic. 

Our Clubs are starting to have more events with personal 
connections and I know everyone will be so happy to see one 
another without our sweat pants and with our makeup and hair 
done.   LOL   

Each of our States has gone above and beyond to make sure our 
membership stayed connected and informed.  That has been our 
wish.  We needed to keep our members active and not depressed 
because they were missing out on beloved events and their 
ongoing need for garden information.  Well, it has been amazing.  
We have all seen exotic gardens, great programs and speakers that 
we never would have had before Zoom enabled us to out-do 
ourselves.  Congratulations to everyone.  We have survived this 
pandemic and come out of this crisis stronger.   

7 TOGETHER----Planting America 

Please enjoy this last newsletter of this administration.  It is always 
full of great information and please forward on to your member-
ship.  Spread the word.  Take note of the reference to the delayed 
2021 Conference and please read all the PresidentsΩ articles and see 
what and how much our States have been doing during these crazy 
times.   

 

Central Atlantic Region of State 
Garden Clubs:  www.car-sgc.org 

Delaware Federation of Garden 
Clubs: Connie Raymond  

www.delawaregardenclubs.org 

Federated Garden Clubs of 
Maryland, Inc.: Carolyn Braverman 

www.fgcofmd.org 

National Capital Area Garden Clubs, 
Inc.: Cherie Lejeune 

www.ncagardenclubs.org 

The Garden Club of New Jersey, Inc.: 
Jeannie Geremia 

www.gardenclubofnewjersey.com 

Federated Garden Clubs of New York 
State, Inc.: Victoria Bellias 

www.fgcnys.com 

Garden Club of Ohio, Inc.:  
Mary Lou Smith 

www.gardenclubofohio.org 

Garden Club Federation of 
Pennsylvania: 
Joyce Milberg 

www.pagardenclubs.org 

 
 

 

 Gail Corle Manna,  Director 

Caroline Carbaugh, Editor 
cscarbaugh@verizon.net 
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I would be remiss if I did not say that it has been an honor and a pleasure being your Director over the last two 
years and I know I leave you in knowledgeable hands with your Director Elect, Betty Cookendorfer.  She and her 
Alternate, Mary Lou Smith, will do a wonderful job and bring great leadership to this organization.   

.ŜǘǘȅΩǎ ŎƻƴǘŀŎǘ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ǎŜƴǘ ǘƻ ŜŀŎƘ {ǘŀǘŜ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΦ  tƭŜŀǎŜ ǎŜŜ ǘƘŀǘ ȅƻǳǊ /ƭǳōǎ ƎŜǘ ǘƘƛǎ 
information, as they will need it for their yearbooks. 

Cherry Blossoms at Ft. Washington Park, MD    Again, the last two years have been such a wonderful time in my life 
and I will cherish all the memories.  Covid may have changed many 
details, but it also created many new and different events and 
memories.  Times I will never forget. 

 I thank each and every one of you for a truly wonderful two years.  
LΩƳ ƴƻǘ ŘƛǎŀǇǇŜŀǊƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ƭƻƻƪ ŦƻǊǿŀǊŘ ǘƻ ǎŜŜƛƴƎ ŜŀŎƘ ƻŦ ȅƻǳ ǾŜǊȅ 
soon and hopefully be able to greet you with a huge hug, something 
we have all been missing.   

                Fondly, 
           Gail Corle Manna, Director 

               Central Atlantic Region of State Garden Clubs, Inc.     
 

  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

CARSGC Fall Conference 2021 

Just a reminder to everyone: 

The CARSGC Fall Conference for 2021 at Seven 
Springs Mountain Resort, November 2-5th has been 
cancelled/postponed by Executive Vote after the 
Hotel contacted us and asked us to move the 
Conference forward a year due to the fact they felt 
they could not handle the size of our meetings due to 
PA Covid Restrictions.  We thanked the Hotel for this 
heads-up. 

So take note:  No formal in-person 

CARSGC Conference for 2021. 

Next Conference will be: 

November 1-4, 2022 at the Seven Springs Mountain 
Resort.  Information to follow.  We thank Nerita 
Brant, Chair, Mary Jo Gardill, Assistant Chair and PA 
President-Elect, Sheila Croushore, for all their hard 
work and are so looking forward to a wonderful 
ŜǾŜƴǘ ƛƴ нлннΦ  ²Ŝ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ǊŜŀŘȅ ǘƻ ǇŀǊǘȅΧΧΧΦΦ 

So mark your calendars for an enchanting time in the 
Pennsylvania Mountains November 1-4, 2022. 
 

2021-2023 CARSGC Director Information 

Garden Club Yearbook Chairs have been calling for 
CAR-SGC information to print in their yearbooks.  
Please pass this along. 

Betty Cookendorfer, CAR-SGC Director 2021-2023 
10659 New Biddinger Road 
Harrison, Ohio   45030-9522 
bcooken@aol.com 
513-367-9379 (home) 
513-616-4492 (cell) 

Mary Lou Smith, CAR-SGC Alternate  
Director 2021-2023 

10325 Marvin Road 
Harrison, Ohio   45231-9285 
mlsmith6@cinci.rr.com 
513-367-9285 

Theme:  PLANT AMERICA: 
[9¢Ω{ D9¢ Dwh²LbDΗ 

Includes all aspects of gardening and 
horticulture and growing our Region 

membership 
******** ******************************  

They will be installed and take office on May 20, 
2021 at the NGC Virtual Convention. 

Congratulations, Betty and Mary Lou. 
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ThemeΥ t[!b¢ !a9wL/!Τ [9¢Ω{ D9¢ Dwh²LbDΗ 

- includes all aspects of gardening and horticulture  
and growing our Region membership 

 

Hello to our seven states that make up the Central Atlantic Region and it is my 
great pleasure to greet you as Region Director-Elect to become Region Director 
at the end of May. It has been so exciting as I have called prospective CAR Board 
members for the term I will serve as Director ς 2021 -2023. You have been very 
positive and gracious in accepting Board positions and helping to support the 
mission, goals and objectives of National Garden Clubs (NGC), CAR and your 
States. I am looking forward to pursuing and accomplishing these goals and 
objectives with you. 

While we seem to be turning the corner with the COVID-19 pandemic and many   
            Betty Cookendorfer            of us have been able to receive the vaccine, we continue to follow the guidelines       
 of the Center for Disease Control (CDC) and our individual state governance. Thanks to our wonderful technical 
leadership in our Region, many of us have been able to continue our meetings via Zoom and other electronic 
communications.  

During the past year, it has been wonderful for me to participate in Zoom video and audio communications for 
committee meetings, Board meetings, NGC sponsored schools, Tech training, horticulture, and floral design 
programs. However, we have many members who have not explored the experiences being offered to our 
membership that we need to reach. 

Virtual events such as workshops, fund-raising programs and flower shows are being identified and explored. I 
want our members to continue these various types of meetings to stay connected until the face-to-face meetings 
are the best option for us.  

Feeling so strongly about the visual experiences that are accessible for our membership, I have designated All 
Things Virtual - [ŜǘΩǎ ƎŜǘ ŎƻƴƴŜŎǘŜŘΗ ŀǎ Ƴȅ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ tǊƻƧŜŎǘΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ǳƴƛǉǳŜ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ tǊƻƧŜŎǘ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ǳƴŘŜǊ ǘƘŜ 
Chairmanship of Cherie Lejeune (National Capital Area) and include a tech-savvy committee member from each of 
our seven states.  

Congratulations to Director Gail Corle Manna for her successful term of office 2019-2021. On behalf of the 
membership, thank you, Gail, for your excellent leadership and dedication to the CAR Region. All best wishes for 
your future endeavors.  
          Happy Gardening and Growing, 
          Betty Cookendorfer, 
           CAR-SGC Director-Elect 
      

 
 

 Magnolia  Helleborus 
 Blossom 

 
 

                  Photos by  
  Caroline Carbaugh  
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From Our States: 
Delaware 

I would like to thank Gail 
Corle Manna, our CAR-SGC 
Director for the past 2 
years, for her leadership, 
guidance, and inspiration.  
She has been available to 
address issues and ques-
tions.  Her Zoom meetings 
have kept us connected. 

  
           Connie Raymond 

It has been a pleasure meeting the 6 sister state 
Presidents.  Each has graciously shared ideas and 
information during this challenging time.  I look 
forward to seeing them again in the future. 

Lƴ нлмф L ōŜƎŀƴ Ƴȅ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ tǊƻƧŜŎǘΣ ά5ŜŘƛŎŀǘŜŘ 
ǘƻ 5ŜƭŀǿŀǊŜέΦ  !ǎ ŀ ƴŀǘƛǾŜ 5ŜƭŀǿŀǊŜŀƴ, I appreciate 
the many wonderful attributes of our state.  
Delaware has a rich history to share.  Delaware 
offers more than beautiful beaches, racetracks, and 
tax free shopping.  With beautiful gardens at 
Winterthur and Nemours and now the latest gem, 
Delaware Botanic Garden, which we have partnered 
ǿƛǘƘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ Ǉŀǎǘ п ȅŜŀǊǎΣ ǿŜ ƻŦŦŜǊ ŀ άƎŀǊŘŜƴŜǊΩǎ 
ǇŀǊŀŘƛǎŜέΦ  ²Ŝ ǿŜǊŜ ǎŀŘŘŜƴŜŘ ǘƻ ŎŀƴŎŜƭ ǘƘŜ нлнл 
CAR-SGC Conference in Dover, Delaware.  We had 
hoped to share our state with you.  Please consider a 
trip to visit us in the future.   

Through my project, we will continue to partner with 
other agencies.  First State Heritage Park is 
5ŜƭŀǿŀǊŜΩǎ ŦƛǊǎǘ ǳǊōŀƴ άǇŀǊƪ ǿƛǘƘƻǳǘ ōƻǳƴŘŀǊƛŜǎέ 
linking historical and cultural sites in Dover, the city 
that has been the seat of state government since 
1777.  The sites oŦ ǘƘŜ ǇŀǊƪ ƘƛƎƘƭƛƎƘǘ 5ŜƭŀǿŀǊŜΩǎ ǊƻƭŜ 
ŀǎ άCƛǊǎǘ {ǘŀǘŜέΦ  ¢ƘŜ IŜǊƛǘŀƎŜ tŀǊƪ ²ŜƭŎƻƳŜ /ŜƴǘŜǊ 
is located within the Public Archives Building, which 
serves as an entrance portal to the city.  Visitor 
services include self-guided tours and extensive 
information on local and statewide attractions, 
events, and activities.  The entrance garden is 
viewed by approximately 2500 visitors per month.  
Beautifying the garden with native plants will give 
Delaware garden clubs a visual presence in the 

capital.  Website and membership information will 
be available in the visitors center.  Gardeners are 
creating gardens and growing membership. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
First State Heritage Park Welcome Center 

Our second partnership is with Kent County Parks 
ŀƴŘ wŜŎǊŜŀǘƛƻƴΦ  YŜƴǘ /ƻǳƴǘȅΩǎ ŦƭŀƎǎƘip community 
park, Brecknock, is just south of Dover.  This 86 acre 
park includes an historic home dating back to the 
1700s, pavilions, more than a mile of nature trails, a 
άƻƴŜ ƻŦ ŀ ƪƛƴŘέ ǇƭŀȅƎǊƻǳƴŘ ŎŀƭƭŜŘ tƛŎŀŘƛƭȅ /ŀǎǘƭŜΣ ŀ 
Nature Center with a naturalist, and a 
native/butterfly garden.  The garden is in need of 
plants and child appealing enhancements.  It 
includes pathways, a water feature, a handicap 
accessible raised bed, a milkweed meadow for 
butterflies, and butterfly houses.  With our 
assistance it ǿƛƭƭ ōŜŎƻƳŜ ŀ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ƎŀǊŘŜƴ ǘƘŀǘ ǿƛƭƭ 
appeal to all ages!  These projects carry out the 
bŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ DŀǊŘŜƴ /ƭǳōǎ έtƭŀƴǘ !ƳŜǊƛŎŀέ ǘƘŜƳŜΦ 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

/ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ƎŀǊŘŜƴ ƛƴ aŀǊŎƘΣ нлнм 

In March 2020, progress on both locations was 
halted due to the State of Emergency declared by 
Governor Carney.  (The State of Emergency is still in 
effect.)  The park naturalist,  the landscape designer 
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for the Brecknock Park garden and I have  a wish list 
of hardscape items and plants that are needed.  We 
ŀǊŜ ŀŘŘƛƴƎ поΩ ƻŦ ǇŀǘƘǿŀȅ through the milkweed 
ƳŜŀŘƻǿ ǘƻ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎŜ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ ǘƻ ƎŜǘ άǳǇ ŎƭƻǎŜ ŀƴŘ 
ǇŜǊǎƻƴŀƭέ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ǇƻƭƭƛƴŀǘƻǊǎ.  A concrete birdbath 
filled with small, natural stones will provide a resting 
place for pollinators without the risk of drowning.  A 
small boulder will serve as a sunning stone for 
butterflies to rest and maintain body heat since they 
are ectothermic.  A local garden club is interested  in 
focusing on the garden as their theme for the 
coming year.  This garden will be very visible and 
accessible and greatly appreciated as a free park.  It 
is exciting and rewarding to see these projects 
completed.  Garden Clubs throughout Delaware 
have been very supportive. 
` Connie Raymond, 
 President, Delaware Federation of Garden Clubs 
    

Maryland 

When cooler weather set 
in, the activities of the clubs 
took an inward turn. For 
those who had been 
meeting outside, socially 
distanced, it was time to 
curtail those meetings. 
Virtual meetings took over, 
some clubs meeting 
monthly, others just once in     Carolyn Braverman 
a while. Most Christmas decorating projects lapsed. 
But one club continued to do quite amazing projects. 
Hampered by the recent prohibition to use live plant 
material in decorating museums and Historic homes 
in their area, the club was able to create lovely 
arrangements with faux material at the historic 
home they have supported for 80 years  Because of 
the focus on virtual experiences this year, the 
decorations were viewed by 630 people, instead of 
ƭŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ нлл ǾƛǎƛǘƻǊǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƘƻƳŜΦ 

Spring approaches, and of course, Annual Meetings 
were scheduled. All five Districts of the Federated 
Garden Clubs of Maryland opted to hold virtual 
meetings, including virtual programs. The programs 
varied from focusing on what you can grow yourself 
to use in your floral creations, to foraging for 

material, to new materials replacing floral foam, to 
spring arranging with daffodils. 

FGCMD 92nd Annual Meeting is a hybrid meeting. 
Even though vaccinations are proceeding and 
infections are diminishing, many members are still 
hesitant to meet in public. Fifty-four brave souls 
ǊŜƎƛǎǘŜǊŜŘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ άƭƛǾŜέ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ  ōǳǘ ƻǾŜǊ ул ŦƻǊ 
virtual attendance. Our speaker for the event is 
Sumer Rayne Oakes, a media influencer, an author, 
and environmental activist. 

Dedications for two Gold Star Memorials and two 
Blue Star Memorials are planned in the spring. The 
actual installations have taken place within the last 
year. We also look forward to the dedication of the 
beleaguered Alice Rush McKeon Tree Planting by 
District I. Alice was a garden club member and Past 
President of FGCMD who had a passion for trees, 
and many years ago published a little book of poems 
about trees, the proceeds of which went into a fund. 
Every year, on a rotating basis, the Districts plant 
trees using proceeds from the fund. The pandemic 
deeply affected District I in 2020 as our partner, the 
State Highway Association, had to pull out due to 
lack of funds. Plans were reformulated, locations 
changed and re-changed, but this spring, come what 
may, trees will be planted and the dedication carried 
out. Alice can rest easy. 

 A trip to Mt. Cuba to view their spring gardens 
featuring native plants is scheduled for May. And 
finally, inspired by another CAR-SGC President, we 
ventured into the world of a virtual Book Club. Our 
first book was The Well-Gardened Mind by Sue 
Stewart Smith. It was a lively discussion and 
prompted us to continue meeting. Next up, Michael 
tƻƭƭŀƴΩǎ ¢ƘŜ hƳƴƛǾƻǊŜΩǎ 5ƛƭŜƳƳŀ. 

  Carolyn Braverman, 
        President, Federated Garden Clubs of Maryland 

National Capital Area 

DŀǊŘŜƴ /ƭǳō [ŜŀŘŜǊǎƘƛǇΧ ƭŜŀǾƛƴƎ ǘƘƛǎ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴŎȅ 
ǇƻǎǘΣ ŀ ƎƻƻŘ ǘƛƳŜ ŦƻǊ ǊŜŦƭŜŎǘƛƻƴΦ hƴŜΩǎ ǘŜǊƳ ¢ƘŜƳŜ ƛǎ 
ƳŜǊŜƭȅ ŀ ǎŜŜŘΦ  aƛƴŜ ǿŀǎ άtƭŀƴǘ !ƳŜǊƛŎŀΣ /ǳƭǘƛǾŀǘƛƴƎ 
/ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅέΣ ŀƴŘ ȅŜǎΣ very prophetic.  A total of 14 
months out of 24 months, PIVOT, ADAPT, became 
our NCAGC mantra. 
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This special period might 
seem more fable, than fact in 
a few years. But facts are, we 
showed a nonstop tenacity. 
Our 60 clubs learned ZOOM, 
some mastered hybrid 
meetings. The  Share-a-
Program which opened up 
club sponsored speakers to our        Cherie Lejeune 
whole membership, took off. There were garden 
tours, plant sales, innovative holiday and special 
occasion parties, some with fanciful headwear, and 
always built-in,  learning, fun and simply, a sense of 
belonging.  The clubs also kept up maintenance of 
their community projects with masks on, so in the 
gardens, memorial markers and even highway 
greenery, the weeds got pulled!   

 

 

 

 

 

 

Some of you attended our digital meetings like the 
December Holiday Tour as we traveled the world or 
YƛǊƪ .ǊƻǿƴΩǎ ±ŀƭŜƴǘƛƴŜ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǊƛƎƘǘ ŦƭƻǿŜǊǎ 
for love messaging. The entire NGC Executive Board 
attended our many events. Their faces are now 
known to many, which for our general members, this 
opportunity to see or hear them, is very rare.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

I calculate I did no less than 4x more events and 
ŀŎǘƛǾƛǘƛŜǎ ǘƘŀƴ ǘƘŜ άƴƻǊƳŀƭέ ŘǳǘƛŜǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ 
schedule.  But I admit, I had fun, especially seeing 
folks from everywhere. A community, really did 

blossom. And I feel like I know so many of you, 
beyond our boundaries. True gift.  

So when May 1 arrives and my title changes to 
άŀŘǾƛǎƻǊέΣ L ǿƛƭƭ ǘǳǊƴ ƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ƎŀǾŜƭ ǿƘƛŎƘ ƴƻǿ ǎŜŜƳǎ 
like a relic; for the only banging we have done, has 
been reconstruction, seeking out better organization 
tools and methods, including streamlining our 
meetings and most of all, taking advantage of the 
many new club friends we have made, where the 
άƴƻ ōƻǳƴŘŀǊƛŜǎέΣ ǘƘŀǘ ŘƛƎƛǘŀƭ ƻŦŦŜǊǎΣ ƻǇŜƴŜŘ ǳǇ ǘƘŜ 
opportunity.  

Before ZOOMING, we were just that smile/ hand-
wave at a District or State meeting,  which are 
attended by a fraction of our membership. Now we 
have become THOSE individuals laughing with them, 
as we have collectively used CHAT for the powerful 
digital shoutout ---MUTE!!!!  

Arlene Stewart was my leadership partner for two 
years. I will stand firm that the secret sauce is 
sharing and listening all the time,  for the benefits 
are clear, a seamless change of leadership. Arlene 
will be a wonderful leader, and the best part, she will 
create even more bonds for our members, forward.  

I am not disappearing, as  Chair of Virtual Resources 
for NGC and, CAR-SGC,  I promise even more digital 
tools to learn and have fun  

Happy Spring. Be well. 
          Cherie Lejeune, 

       President, National Capital Area Garden Clubs 

New Jersey 

Spring Greetings from New 
Jersey!  We have all been 
through difficult times due to 
the Covid-19 pandemic but 
now Spring has arrived, and 
with it comes renewed hope.  
As I gaze out my window at 
the daffodils and hyacinths, I 
feel hopeful that with larger 
numbers of people               
receiving vaccinations, the 
scourge of this virus will be                Cecilia Millea     
coming to an end.  
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Although activities have been greatly restricted, the 
Garden Club of New Jersey remains connected with 
our member clubs, while conducting business 
through virtual meetings. Our Board of Directors and 
Committees have their meetings via Zoom and have 
become quite proficient in this process. 

Despite the curtailment of activities, a surprising 
number of clubs have submitted applications for 
state awards.  Our Awards Chair, Peggy Morrissey, is 
doing an outstanding job ensuring that, as many 
clubs as possible, are recognized for their efforts. 
Applications have been forwarded to NGC and CAR 
for further award consideration. 

GCNJ hosted a two-day virtual event in March 
entitled, ά¢ƘŜ Go Wild Winter CŜǎǘƛǾŀƭΦέ  The theme 
of the event was conservation.  GCNJ has developed 
a new conservation pledge that is listed on our 
website.  It reinforces our continued commitment to 
advocacy for conservation and the environment.  
This event was completed successfully thanks to a 
very dedicated committee. 

The event consisted of five one-hour sessions, with  
speakers for each session addressing a topic related 
to our central theme.  Presenters included David 
Wheeler of the Conserve Wildlife Foundation of New 
Jersey; Mark Falzone of Scenic America; Bruce 
Crawford of Rutgers University;  Sam Lemheney and 
Melissa Raffel of the Pennsylvania Horticultural 
Society; Sam Pesin of Friends of Liberty State Park 
and Greg Remaud of NY/NJ Baykeepers.  The 
speakers were excellent and highly informative, 
providing an opportunity to raise our level of 
conservation awareness so that individually, and 
collectively, we can take steps to protect our 

environment. 

GCNJ is also 
continuing its 
commitment to 
see that all of 
bŜǿ WŜǊǎŜȅΩǎ 21 
counties have a 
Blue Star 

Memorial 
Marker in the 
near future. All 
but five of the 

counties currently have markers. A marker was 
placed and dedicated in Haddonfield, Camden 
County, in 2020.  (See picture above.)  Markers are 
ready for placement in two additional counties, and 
plans are underway to situate and order markers for 
the last two counties. 

Hudson County, the home of Liberty State Park, is 
one of the remaining counties that does not 
currently have a marker.  We are working with the 
New Jersey Department of Transportation to 
establish a Blue Star Memorial Marker in this special 
park that overlooks the Statue of Liberty. What a 
wonderful location for visitors from around the 
world to see a memorial to our veterans!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Liberty State Park  -Statue of Liberty in the Harbor 

We also continue to support efforts to enact the 
Liberty State Park Protection Act to safeguard the 
άǇŜƻǇƭŜΩǎ ǇŀǊƪέ ŦǊƻƳ ǇǊƛǾŀǘƛȊŀǘƛƻƴΦ  D/bW Ƙŀǎ ƧƻƛƴŜŘ 
the Coalition to Pass the Liberty State Park 
Protection Act and encourage our members to write 
to their New Jersey senators and assemblymen to 
support this important piece of legislation.   

Our Annual Meeting, to be held on June 10th, will be 
a hybrid virtual meeting.  We are planning to 
conduct our installation of incoming officers and 
District Directors in person at Rutgers Gardens while 
others will be in attendance virtually. Further details 
will be available on the GCNJ website. 

                    Cecelia Millea, 
  President -elect/Acting President, 
   Garden Club of New Jersey 
  

 

Park Site Map 
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New York 

FGCNYS Jumps into Spring! 
 

 

     

 

 

 

 
 
The Federated Garden Clubs of NYS congratulates all 
of our incoming Officers and District Directors. We 
anticipate a new beginning by welcoming Lynne 
Arnold as our incoming NYS President.  

The vaccines are well underway and we hope to 
resume in-person meetings in the fall of 2021. Many 
of our clubs are looking forward to having socially 
distanced or outdoor meetings. Clubs are 
encouraged to begin hosting Standard or Small 
Standard Flower Shows using the outdoors, patios, 
porches, covered gazebos or barns. Both our 
members and our judges are anxious to grow and 
show!  

We recently held our own Zoom Environmental 
School Course 1 and plan on 
offering a Zoom Gardening 
School Course 1 this April, 
both sponsored by District 
Eight, Buffalo, NY. Our 
Zoom/Hybrid Landscape 
Design School Course 4 in the 
Seventh          District, 
Rochester, NY will be held in  

     Victoria Bellias      June. Our Second District on 
Long Island will sponsor a hybrid Flower Show 
Symposium in October. We continue to learn and 
grow together. Congrats to all!  

Our state has purchased a second subscription to 
Zoom. We provide clubs in the state tech support 
and the opportunity to reserve a space for their 
meetings. We have also initiated a virtual speakers 
list to get them started on meaningful programs via 
Zoom.  Many clubs are Zooming into the future and 

enjoy this new way  to communicate.  Our Annual 
Convention and business meeting will be held in 
early May via Zoom. It will feature speakers on 
sustainable fishing, weather photography, a floral 
design program emphasizing planning an outdoor 
show and our installation of officers and directors.  

It has been a pleasure to serve as the President of 
ǘƘŜ CŜŘŜǊŀǘŜŘ DŀǊŘŜƴ /ƭǳōǎ ƻŦ b¸{Φ [ŜǘΩǎ ƪŜŜǇ 
Zooming along and staying safe and healthy,  

       Victoria Bellias,  
  President, Federated Garden Clubs
    of New York State 

Ohio 

Greetings from Ohio! 

Garden Club of Ohio held a 
Zoom Board Meeting, Feb. 
12th to conduct business and 
have reports from our 
Committee Chairmen.  We 
made updates and changes 
to our Bylaws. The Board 
made the decision to move 
the Convention to July 20-
21, 2021.  The Chairman for 
the Seeds of Friendship          Mary Lou Smith  
Program    has been collecting seeds from     
the GCO clubs for the people of Rwanda.   The 
Garden Club of Ohio partners with the Columbus Zoo 
on this yearly project.  Members donate vegetable 
seeds that the people want and that grow best in 
Rwanda. Members also purchase garden gloves or 
donate money that is used to buy additional seeds. 
The Chairman for the Nature Conservancy project 
which helps tackle important conservation issues 
have been collecting donations for this cause.  The 
All Schools and the Ohio Heritage Garden Chairman 
gave reports. The Heritage Garden is part of the 
ƭŀƴŘǎŎŀǇŜ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ DƻǾŜǊƴƻǊΩǎ  Mansion in Columbus, 
OH. We support this project with the purchase of 
tools, equipment, and park benches.  The club 
members also volunteer to work in the gardens.  We 
also had interesting reports on Organic Gardening 
and Endangered Species.  
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Due to Covid-19, I only had the opportunity to 
attend the Fall District meetings in 2019.  The GCO 
President is scheduled to do Spring and Fall District 
meetings each year.  My travel to the Fall Meetings 
in 2019 was a pleasure to meet the members in the  
10 districts. I received a warm welcome from each 
District, not knowing it would be a one-time visit.  
Each District Director had planned an interesting and 
informative program.  Our District Directors 
coordinate activities in their respective districts, 
promoting the purposes of the Garden Club of Ohio 
through member clubs.  I did enjoy getting to meet 
the Presidents from the CAR-NGC states.  I am 
looking forward to serving in your District as 
Alternate Director with Betty Cookendorfer in 2021-
2023.   
 Mary Lou Smith, 
   President, Garden Club of Ohio  

Pennsylvania 

My theme for this 
administration has been - 
Growing our Legacy: Green 
Spaces, Education, 
Scholarship, Connections. I 
ƪƴƻǿ ǘƘŀǘΩǎ ŀ ƳƻǳǘƘŦǳƭΣ ōǳǘ 
it encompasses everything 
the Garden Club Federation 
of Pennsylvania does as we 
join in to Plant America. And   

      Joyce Milberg           as you all will agree, in this 
ǘƛƳŜ ŜǾŜǊȅǘƘƛƴƎ ǿŜΩǾŜ done has been different, 
innovative and with the highest consideration for 
the health and safety of our members.  

While most of our clubs did not meet in person this 
year, we did mask up, grabbed our tools and took to 
the public gardens and green spaces throughout our 
communities. We benefitted from a bountiful gift of 
40,000 seed packets from Burpee that we used to 
grow and donate vegetables to food banks and to 
plant traffic islands and our own backyards. We 
nurtured ponds and rain gardens and pollinator 
gardens. While hard to know exactly, our clubs tell 
me they planted close to 500 trees in our PA 
landscape. Sometimes we worked alone, sometimes 
we held our plant sales online ς all done to continue 
to grow our Green Spaces among our communities. 

We realized fairly early in the pandemic year that 
Zoom would be the way we would meet. Had you 
ever heard of Zoom a year ago?  We held our June 
and October 2020 Board meetings on Zoom learning 
how to poll, split screen and spotlight the speaker.   
We held the very first on-line Gardening School in 
NGC last summer. Our traditional September District 
Annual Meetings were a hodgepodge of outdoor 
bring your own food, zoom meetings or hybrid 
live/zoom.  But many of our clubs were reluctant to 
join us, intimidated by the new technology. So, 
Sheila Croushore our president-elect and liaison with 
District Directors, took the new class of 2020-22 
Directors for a spin in learning the ins and outs of 
Zoom meetings. The goal is to pass that knowledge 
along to club presidents who will pass it along to 
club members to create an enthusiastic audience for 
Zoom presentations. This approach has worked; we 
will have an animated crowd of 300 + for our three 
Řŀȅ ά½ƻƻƳƛƴƎ ƛƴǘƻ {ǇǊƛƴƎέ /ƻƴǾŜƴǘƛƻƴ ƛƴ ƳƛŘ-April.  

Scholarship has always been a notable tool in the 
GCFP basket of benefits. We expect our scholarship 
winners to stay in touch, and perhaps become 
participating members. This year our clubs, Districts 
and the Federation awarded $95,100 to deserving 
students. We are very 
proud of that.  

Our new Keystone 
Gardener Online 
Newsletter has been a 
quick and responsive add-
on to the print edition of 
the Keystone Gardener 
Magazine. Along with those 
approaches to connection, 
this year has seen a plethora of email messages, free 
gardening programs and, of course, meetings on 
Zoom designed to stay connected. The crowning 
glory will be the success of a full virtual convention. 
We will have business meetings, hands on 
workshops, breakout sessions, and the installation of 
our new officers. Kudos are due to the Convention 
Committee and all the members of the sponsoring 
District IV - lots of preparation has been 
accomplished in short order!  
            Joyce Milberg, 
  President, Garden Club Federation of Pennsylvania 
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In spite of the Pandemic, we cared for 
our Community Gardens in Pennsylvania 
using masks and by social distancing! 
 

 
YMCA Butterfly Garden, Upper   

Perkiomen Valley Garden Club. 

 

Southern Butler Garden Club  

 

CƻȄ /ƘŀǇŜƭ ǇƻƴŘ ƛƴ aŀǊȅΩǎ DŀǊŘŜƴ ŀǘ  CƻȄ /ƘŀǇŜƭ 

Area High School. 

 

   
Seed Swap by Weeders and Seeders Garden  
Club of Ligonier. 
 

 
Pollinator Garden at Blue Star Marker 
Green Thumb Garden Club. 
 

Thanks to ALL! 

Marjorie Sears, GCFP Civic Dev. Chair 

 


